
The Comptroller General 
of the United States 

Washington, D.C. 20548 

Decision 

Matter of: Litton Electron Devices 

File: B-225012 

Date: February 13, 1987 

DIGEST 

1. Protest challenginq a contracting officer's decision to 
set aside a procurement for competition exclusively among 
small business concerns is denied where, although the 
contracting officer's decision was based only on advice from 
other agency officials that the technical data were adequate 
for competition and that a set-aside would be appropriate, 
the record shows that after the solicitation was issued 
two specific small business concerns indicated that they - 
expected to compete. 

2. Planned Emerqency Producer provision in regulation 
concerning when a set-aside for sma1.L business is appropriate 
does not apply where the procurement is for a component that 
is not on an established planning list. 

DECISION 

Litton Electron Devices protests the determination by the 
U.S. Army Pllissile Command, Yuntsville, Alabama, to set aside 
for competition exclusively amonq small business concerns its 
requirement for 229 electron tubes under invitation for bids 
(IFR) No. DAAHOl-87-B-A031. We deny the protest. 

The item beinq procured is a microwave, traveling wave tube 
(TWT) for use in a radar system. Litton, which is not a 
small business, contends that it developed the TWT and has 
been supplying these items to the government's radar system 
prime contractor. Litton says there is only one other firm 
qualified to produce the items, and that this firm also is 
not a small business. According to Litton, there is no 
small business with the capability of producing the items, 
and therefore the contracting officer could not properly 
have determined under the Federal Acquisition Regulation 
(FAR), 48 C.F.R. C 19.502-2 (1986), that a reasonable 
expectation existed of receiving offers from at least two 
responsible small business concerns and making award at a 



reasonable price. Litton also contests the set-aside based 
on FAR, 48 C.F.R. C 19.502-5(b), which provides that a total 
small business set-aside should not be made when an estab- 
lished planning list under the Industrial Readiness Planninq 
Proqram contains a large business Planned Emerqency Producer 
that has conveyed a desire to supply some or all of the 
required items. 

The contracting officer reports that the determination to set 
aside this procurement was based on essentially two factors. 
First, the aqency's technical data report showed that the 
qovernment was in possession of technical data for the TWT 
and that most of the drawings were sufficient to permit 
unlimited competition. Second, enqineers in the aqency's 
procurement office had reviewed the technical data packaqe 
and had checked a box in a report to the contractinq officer 
indicating that this procurement would be a good candidate 
for a small business set-aside under FAR, 48 C.F.R. 
C 19.502-2. The aqency also reports that subsequent to the 
issuance of the IFB, the orocurement office had contact with 
a firm that had received the IFB. The firm, Star Yicrowave 
said that it was a small business and that it was interested 
in bidding, having hired the individual who had designed the - 
TWT. Subsequently, in an aqency protest report filed by 
the Army in a related protest by Ovarian Associates, Inc. 
(B-225012.2) also questioninq the settina aside of this 
solicitation, the aqency states that another small business 
firm, Axion Corporation, has expressed interest in submittinq 
an offer. Bids are not rescheduled to be opened until 
February 26, 1957. 

FAR, 48 C.F.R. C 15.502-2, the so-called "rule of two," 
provides that the entire amount of an acquisition shall be 
set aside for exclusive small business participation if the 
contracting officer determines that there is a reasonable 
expectation that offers will be received from at least two 
responsible small business concerns and that award will be 
made at a reasonable price. Absent this determination, a 
total small business set-aside should not be made. Id. - 
A determination under FAR, 48 C.F.R. 6 19.502-2, that 
competitive offers from two or more small business concerns 
reasonably may be expected is basically a business judgment 
within the discretion of the contractinq officer. Therefore, 
this Office will not disturb a contracting officer's set- 
aside determination unless there has been a clear showinq of 
an abuse of that discretion. Advance Machine Co., B-217399, 
Sept. 20, 1985, 85-2 CPD 'r 311. Under this standard, we 
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have held that procurements properly have been reserved for 
small business concerns where the set-aside determinations 
were based on such factors as prior procurement history, 
Anchor Continental, Inc., 65 Camp. Gen. 270 (1986), 86-l CPD 
4r 137, market surveys, Consolidated Micrographics, Inc., 
B-222229, Apr. 29, 19S6, 86-l CPD a( 415, or advice from the 
agency's small business specialists and technical personnel, 
Mantech International Corp., B-216505, Feb. 11, 1985, 85-l 
CPD *l 176. In short, we will sustain a small business 
set-aside determination where the record shows that the 
evidence before the contracting officer was adequate to 
support the conclusion that small business competition 
reasonably could be expected. 

In this case, while we think the evidence before the 
contracting officer was not adequate to support the set-aside 
determination, we uphold the determination because subse- 
quent events show that sufficient small business interest in 
the procurement does in fact exist. From the record it 
appears that this is the agency's first direct procurement of 
the TWT. There was therefore no prior procurement history to 
establish that any small business concern was interested in 
competinq for award of a TWT contract. There is no indica- 
tion that prior to issuinq the solicitation the agency 

- conducted any sort of market survey, either informally or 
throuqh the more formal process of solicitinq expressions 
of interest by way of a Commerce Business Daily announcement. 
Cf. Mantech International Corp., supra. Althouqh the 
Zntractlna officer may have beenadvised that the technical 
data available were adequate to permit competition, it does 
not follow necessarily that small business concerns could be 
expected to compete. While the aqency's enqineers may have 
thouqht that this procurement was a good candidate for a 
set-aside, they did not identify anv specific firms they 
believed capable of furnishing the item; in fact, there is 
nothinq at all in the record showinq any basis for the 
enqineers' belief. Nonetheless, the fact that after the 
solicitation was issued two small businesses expressed 
interest in the procurement supports the contractinq 
officer's determination. It would be pointless to object to 
the set-aside on the basis that no specific firms were 
identified at the time the determination was made since at 
this time the record shows that the requisite number of 
interested small businesses exist. 

With respect to Litton's argument that the aqency should not 
have set aside this procurement for small business because a 
larqe business Planned Emerqency Producer desires to supply 
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the required items, the agency's response is that the tubes 
being procured, which are components of a radar system, are 
not themselves on an established planning list. 
the radar system is on such a list.) 

(Apparently, 
In ConDiesel Mobile 

Equipment, 64 Comp. Gen. 559 (19851, 85-l CPD qI 610, we said 
that an agency is not prohibited from settinq aside its 
requirement for a component of a military item unless the 
component itself is on an established planninq list. Here, 
the item in question is not on a planning list, so there is 
no such restriction on its being set aside. 

The protest is denied. 

General Counse 
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